

PLAIN CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING
MARCH 6, 2025

The City Council of Plain City convened in a regular meeting at City Hall, 4160 W 2200 N in Plain City, on Thursday, March 6, 2025 also accessible via ZOOM beginning at 6:30 p.m.                      	
Present:         	Mayor Jon Beesley, Councilmembers Adam Favero, Jed Jenkins, Rachael Beal and Jan Wilson 
Excused:	Councilmember Luigi Panunzio
Staff:               	Dan Schuler, Brandon Richards, Stacy Adams
Present:         	Dustin Skeen, Jory Wahlen, Ben Loomis, John Jones, Jaimee Christofferson, Nichol Blanch, David Skeen, Jim Flint 
Via on Zoom: 	Diane Hirschi, Mike Phillips, Jim Beesley, Carl Miller

Call to Order:                                               Mayor Beesley
Pledge of Allegiance:                                  Councilmember Wilson
Invocation/Moment of Silence/Thought:    Councilmember Favero

Approval of Minutes from February 20, 2025
[bookmark: _Hlk184201332]Councilmember Beal wanted to clarify that the motion for the $2,000 was just a donation and we usually make the $1,000 donation that was just increasing our 1,000 to 2,000 for CTC to use as see fit, not just for the retreat. Mayor Beesley stated to keep this in mind for upcoming budget discussions. Councilmember Wilson moved to approve the meeting minutes from February 20, 2025 as presented. Councilmember Jenkins seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Comments: Public
None

Report from Planning Commission
Dustin Skeen stated the Planning Commission had a public hearing for a rezone from A-1 to RE 18.5 located at 3050 W between 1975 N and 2200 N. Also had a site plan application for a commercial business for Barker Motors, LLC located at 2414 N 4350 W with sales office, mostly online sales with max 3 parking stalls. Mayor Beesley stated he had a resident contact him on building an out building first while building house on his lot with time frames and restrictions. Also had a resident contact him regarding a possible gun range in an A-1/A-2 zone as a conditional use that would include police and military training. Wanted to let the Council know and inform the Planning Commission of possible upcoming items.

Presentation:  Western Weber CTC Award and Mission of the Western Weber CTC Organization
	Nichol Blanch, Western Weber CTC Coordinator wanted to let the City know a little about what their coalition does and have been working towards. Last year kids came up with a positivity campaign and they wanted to promote and recognize their peers and community members. They came up with their campaign of ‘Grit’. Kids have grit, adults have grit. We all go through things, but we are resilient and we can overcome all of the obstacles and challenges that we're faced with today and just be champions at school in our community or in our work. Their organization has been able to recognize students of the month at Fremont and West Field High Schools and also the Jr. Highs with Grit awards. As well as Plain City’s very own John Jones from Kent’s. John is the manager at Kent’s in Plain City and was nominated as a community champion. Nichole presented John Jones with a plaque and certificate for his for all he has done for the grit campaign and community and wanted to honor and recognize him and Kent’s for all their hard work and support they give to their organization. The Western Weber CTC’s goal is to work with communities and the schools because their main goal is prevention. Prevention of substance abuse and mental health issues. But also address protective factors that we can recognize in our kids and community and support them and champion them. Western Weber CTC was previously called Fremont 5 but with the addition of the new High School we now cover 2 High Schools, 3 Jr. Highs, 9 Elementaries, 2 charter schools that cover 9 cities in Western Weber County. We were established in 2018 with the goal to provide resources and education and opportunities to our community, support productive, healthy youth and adults and to reduce and prevent youth, substance, use and mental health challenges. So, we want to increase that and resiliency attachment to family and community attachment to the school using the communities that care framework. There are 6 coalitions throughout the County and with the expansion are able to reach more with of an evidence-based framework. Our focus is to work with families, schools, social services, law enforcement, community councils, all of that, to be able to bring us all together to combat this for our kids and our communities so that we can address the needs. The impact on schools and students has been huge. We want to be able to engage with our schools as a CTC and not just focus on academic outcomes. Because obviously, we want to see our kids graduate and move on, but we also want to help them socially and emotionally be able to develop and grow into those adults that they need to be to be good citizens, good leaders, and good members of our communities. We are able to utilize specific data from the High Schools Sharps survey to identify risk factors such as depressive symptoms, perception of drug use and low commitment to school and focus on those areas. Also, pro-social involvement recognition in both our community and the school with going into the schools and having their teachers or their administrators or their counselors recognize them for the things that they're doing in their schools. we want to strengthen our bonds with our residents, our schools, our law enforcement, local government and businesses, families, guardians and friends. The stronger the community ties are, the greater connection we have and the responsibility we have to take care of each other. The impact that that has on the youth. That our focus, obviously, is prevention and youth, but we need our adults to help us with that in our community. So, by prioritizing the prevention and providing support to the school and community, we're more likely to excel academically, maintain positive health and develop the skills that our kids need to navigate life's challenges, whether it's preventing substance abuse, reducing school dropout rates or just promoting healthy relationships. So, the CTC addresses those things and wants to help build that resilience in our young people. Jamie Christofferson works with the Youth Council at Marriot-Slaterville. The youth Council came up with power of thoughts, anxiety, confidence, healthy relationships as some of the social skills they wanted to focus on. They worked with Fremont High School principal and held an event with key-note speakers and workshops. They thought they’d have around 50 people show up but had over 200 show up the day of the event. So, they are doing another year and the demand is bigger so they are reaching out to all the cities to ask for help with the cost. Students receive a 1.0 attendance credit if attend and have some fun raffles and giveaway prizes too. They have some amazing speakers lined up like key-note speaker Jenny Taylor. Julie Lee, talking about healthy relationships, communication and social skills. Larry Hadley, speaking on respect and confidence. Max Deitzer, Air Force General. Abby Monroe, will speak on overcoming hard things. We're grateful for the donation this year, but for next year coming up because it takes a lot to run these 2 events, and we'll have to do them on 2 different days, and then we can touch more kids, and the need is there, and people are talking about it, and we're hoping we don't have to turn anybody away this year. If we can inspire one person. it's going to make all the difference. And that's what we're here for, and want to follow up that this was driven by the youth, this idea and that these topics. Thank you. www.wwctc.org  Mayor Beesley stated he is very impressed and very humbled sitting here listening, almost emotional with what you guys are doing. Councilmember Favero echoed what the Mayor said. As a City Council as this body, we get focused on the future, as it relates mostly to land use and things like that. Obviously, that's there's more than that to this job. But that seems to be the biggest thing that we focus on for the future for adults and families. But very rare do we talk about the youth and so when we do such as tonight. It just makes me think I am so grateful that there are people like you that think about this and are worried about that, because that's our future, too. And so, thank you, and appreciate it personally and the body and sure can all say the same. Mayor Beesley stated Kent’s has been phenomenal in my seven years as Mayor at chipping in at every event that we asked them for. Never once has it been, let me think about it, it has always been, how can we help. Kent’s has been more than just a great tax revenue source for us. We appreciate you guys and the willingness to support the community.  John Jones stated this is so wonderful and we love to be part of Plain City so much. And on behalf of Kent's, we would just love to help out with this as well. So please include us in the future, we would love to participate with the lunches and other things and did recognize some of the people at events on the videos. But Kent’s just wants to be more and more involved with things like this. We employ so many of the youth as well, and are just so happy to be part of everything. So please keep us in mind as a businesses and organization where we can help out as well. 
Presentation:  Jory Wahlen, Wasatch Civil Engineering – Update of 3600 West Project
Jory Wahlen wanted to update the City on the progress of the 3600 W project. This project is a federally funded project and obtained funds through Wasatch Front Regional Council. This project extends from on 3600 West from 1975 North all the way to Kent's on 2600 N. A portion of 1975 North is included in that going up the corner sign and some of that sidewalk, redoing the cross walk there for the Elementary. The project was originally scheduled to go to construction this summer, but this project is being delayed until spring of next year. Our plan was to get this advertised and ready to go by August of this year, and that advertising process takes a little bit of time. We will get a contractor on board this Fall so we could have them start early spring of next year. Some causes of this delay and understanding this process of this federal dollars is a little bit of a of a challenge, and have seen it in various cities that we're working with. Starting out with this project, we went through some right-of-way acquisitions. Then had an environmental portion of this study, and then went into this design phase. Hired a design team that consisted of consultants and they are primarily driving this design forward. The reason those consultants are hired to do this is because as a federally funded project. UDOT oversees and manages this project and so we must follow certain UDOT procedures which includes some of their scheduling also includes some of the software that they're using the drafting software. This project was originally supposed to start construction end of May beginning of June of this year, when that schedule was outlined. Unfortunately, there has been some delays and one of those being right of way acquisition. Usually in this process, we would approach property owners and inform them of the design and what the temporary construction easements is. Basically, asking if can access property and come on property and not building any permanent improvements, just need access, which are usually handled at the City level. Unfortunately, on a federal project, they don't like that and want to make sure that residents are protected and there are procedures they follow, which got a little more pushback. Ultimately the UDOT project manager came to us and said to reach out to Weber County and get some feedback from them, just because had gotten enough pushback. Weber County came in and said a lot of the decision on how to figure out what that right away was with some of the old Plain City town maps and that kind of identified a certain width on those roads that had said that was what it is. The County Surveyor said they had a project they used the same approach and got sued and lost that lawsuit and so that opened up this idea that probably need to go buy some property from this property owner who had been fighting us and said maybe they are right. Thought we could still make the schedule work, unfortunately, it's opened up a couple other properties along there just because of that assumption that we had a 66 foot right away there. Well, moving forward, there are some other things that UDOT prioritizes and one of those is ADA Ramps. We're not replacing the sidewalk or replacing the curb and gutter, just going to come in and rebuild the road section. So, going to take out the asphalt, going to bring in some road base and are going to reconstruct that. Well, UDOT process on that is, if we're touching the road, need to look at every pedestrian ramp and make sure that it is ADA compliant. All this being said, we have ended up with about four more properties where we would need to go buy 200 square feet. In order to make this work, we'll pay those property owners, on average a few hundred bucks to make this work. But we'll go through the UDOT process to make that work which doesn't happen overnight. What we've gathered from all of this is that there's huge value in you continuing to go after these WFRC projects. When we follow their processes, they are way more expensive, not on us personally, because we're getting funding from a federal entity, but projects we've often seen those are two and a half times the cost of what it would cost public works to hire a contractor to do. We have a better understanding on what that looks like unfortunately, in that right-of-way phase, the assumption now is buy more property, because it becomes harder the later in the game that you go to get it WFRC. Ben Woothridge, who oversees a lot of these funding projects has been incredibly gracious and helpful that as we've run into some budget constraints, they recognize that this process is painful. Understand the frustration and the concern and know that there are residents that have been told this project was going to be done a year ago, 18 months ago, two years ago. We understand that concern and wanted to take the time to come and explain how this process works and some of the frustration from our end.  Mayor Beesley stated that the City hired the land acquisition guy that came highly recommended by multiple sources that turned into a complete mess. We reached out to him multiple times with no responses and he dropped the ball on multiple properties on the initial land acquisition side and said he would have it done in 3 to 4 months.  That was at least three years ago. Councilmember Favero stated he is well aware of the process, with my line of work, and yes, the property acquisition is always a critical path on these projects, as are dealing with federal funds and the State requirements. Regarding a comment, that were not doing anything with curb and gutter on the open property where the hayfield is. Jory Whalen stated there's a few stretches of curb and gutter that will be replaced as well, but because of them failing and then that stretch just north of the school, there will be some storm drain, inlet boxes, and a stretch of curb and gutter and sidewalk that goes through there as well. Councilmember Favero stated has had a lot of complaints from the residents that with the new homes built in that area. It is very dangerous for traffic and the kids going to school with all the construction and things that are going on, and think that there needs to be something done. There's a lot of residents reaching out to him personally wanting something done and talked to Dan and the Mayor about seeing what the City can do to try to mitigate those risks while we're waiting for this property acquisition. These projects do take a long time when you're talking federal dollars, but at the same time, still need to make sure that it’s safe for all these kids going to school. Now we're a whole other school year and promised that this school year it was going to be open, and it's still not so. We need to figure something out. Councilmember Wilson stated that it will start in Spring of 2026. Is there a projected finish date? Jory Whalen stated it should have a September finish date and think it is typically a 90–120-day process. Our next meeting is what they call a plan specs and estimate. So, the that's where they'll pin down the dates as far as like how long they're going to give the contractor when that drop dead has to be but tentatively the schedule is saying in September. Councilmember Wilson mentioned she appreciates what you've done, as a landowner right there on 3600 West on 1975 North and you guys actually came to my house and spoke to my husband and she does appreciate that a lot. So, it's nice to know you're doing what you can do and honestly, we are involved in this, and we're learning. We're really glad to have consultants that understand it better. Jory Whalen stated they’ve pulled their hair out with this as well and know the pain. We talk with Dan regularly to see if there's some things done that aren't too cost prohibitive to mitigate some of this stuff. Think that will be some of that discussion, to say what can and can't be done in the near term to help. Dan's been very proactive and approaching us on these things and even ideas to say like, could do this or do that. It is challenging, but we've appreciated his support as well, he's been great to work with.  Councilmember Beal asked Dan regarding the ADA compliance for sidewalks and if they will be checking for compliance before they sign off. Dan stated yes, they make sure they are up to standard but some of those developments have been there for 15-20 years and so the City will try to gradually replace those overtime but the budget is tricky. Jory Whalen stated that federal projects are valuable assets but think sometimes it slows the process down. He just wanted to outline it so that you could understand kind of what we're going through. He thanked the Council.

Discussion/Motion:  Conditional Final Approval of Diamond E Phase 2 
Dan Schuler stated that are just waiting on the streetlights.  He signed a RMP work order over a month ago. RMP is behind due to losing their appraiser, so had to approve without street lights being installed. RMP hasn’t had an appraiser for over a year so it pushed everything back.  Councilmember Jenkins moved to give conditional final approval of Diamond E Phase 2.  Councilmember Favero seconded the motion.  Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.	
			
Discussion/Motion:  Ordinance to Rezone AJS Investments Property from A-1 zone to 18.5 zone – 3050 W between 1975 N 
and 2200 N
Mayor Beesley stated it does conform with the future land use map. Councilmember Beal moved to adopt Ordinance No 2025-05 rezoning AJS Investments Property from an A-1 zone to an 18.5 zone.  Councilmember Jenkins seconded the motion.  Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Motion: Approval of Business Licenses
New – Home Occupation
CELESTIAL RECYCLING LLC			2762 W 2500 N		Benjamin Larsen            	Home Office - Clothing Recycling

Renewals
Commercial
RJ ANALYTICAL LLC			4364 W 2575 N		Richard Mickelsen		Chemical & Microbiological Testing
DOLLAR TREE #07668			3625 W 2600 N		Brisette Forens		Retail Variety Store
CLARKE RESTAURANTS UNLIMITED LLC	3639 W 2600 N		Glen Clarke		Restaurant Westside Pizza
Home Occupation
TALK TO ME CRISIS COMMUNICATIONS	5039 W 1500 N		Mark Lowther		Home Office Consulting
PRECISION LIGHTING			3545 W No. Plain City Rd	Kaleb Wayment		Custom Christmas Light Install
Councilmember Beal moved to approve the presented business licenses and renewals. Councilmember Favero seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried.

Motion:  Approval of Warrant Register
See warrant register dated 2/19/2025 to 2/28/2025. Councilmember Beal moved to approve and pay the bills as presented. Councilmember Wilson seconded the motion. Councilmembers Favero, Jenkins, Beal and Wilson voted aye. The motion carried. 

Report from City Council
Mayor Beesley stated in reference to his discussion last meeting from Stacey Dixon about putting something together with plays in Plain City. Kind of let the amphitheater die because RAMP denied it as they don't want another North Ogden amphitheater issue and would really like to get this amphitheater thing back in the front of our minds. Jared did a phenomenal job doing the design with his architectural experience and really put together a nice presentation for that and would like to get that back on the forefront of our minds as go into budget season and get it back on the agenda. 

At 7:38 p.m. Councilmember Jenkins moved to adjourn and was seconded by Councilmember Beal. The vote was unanimous.                                                              
                         	
                                                                                         	
	___________________________________			___________________________________	
Mayor                                                           			City Recorder

Date approved _______________________
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